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Board of Directors

29 January 2014
Euroheat & Power office

Cours Saint Michel, 30A –Boîte E- 1040 Brussels

Draft minutes

Present: 

Frédéric Hug (President, F), 

Birger Lauersen (Vice President, DK), 
Cecilia Öhman (SW, substitute),

Martin Hayek (CZ, substitute),

Marko Riipinen (FIN), 

Peter Jurik (AU),
Kamma H. Jonassen (DK, substitute)
Tim Rotheray (UK),
Roel Kaljee (NL),
Urs Bollhalder (Brugg),
Werner Lutsch (DE, substitute),
Pär Dalin (Capital Cooling),

Lorenzo Spadoni (IT),
Jacek Szymczak (PL)
Secretariat:
Eloi Piel
Paul Voss (Managing Director)
Apologies:

André Jurjus (NL), Mirek Topolanek (CZ), Ulrika Jardfelt (SW), Vytautas Stasiunas (LIT)
The Members of the Board of Directors

1. Approval of the agenda and of the minutes of the last meeting

· Approve the minutes of the last meeting without any changes.
2. Roundtable on national developments, including an in-depth look at the Finnish situation
· Listened with interest to Marko Riipinen’s presentation on the  Finnish Market (attached)
· AT: National energy efficiency law should be sent for evaluation in February. There are problems with gas-CHP-plants. Specifically, the concern is that expensive long-term-contract gas and low electricity prices mean that CHP’s share in the DHC-mix is decreasing.
· CZ: The new socialist-centrist-Christian-democratic government was established after long negotiations. Regarding the energy efficiency directive, the Czech Republic plans to implement article 7 by using alternative policy measures – subsidies for insulation using EU structural funds. The decision to build new nuclear power plant in Temelin is likely to be postponed by several years, notably because of the current electricity surplus and concerns over the economic viability  of the project–  the new coalition generally does not support contract for difference.
· FR: The rate of energy savings to be achieved by heat suppliers during the 3rd phase of the white certificate scheme has been set at 1.5 times that of the 2nd phase.
· DK: The national energy policy agreement of 2013 included an agreement to initiate a transparent and speedy process to analyse the role of, among others, the DH sector in the future energy system. We are still waiting for the outcome of the, as it turned out, not very transparent process. There are concerns that the electricity and gas TSO plays far too great a role as a “consultant” in the process, given its own position as important stakeholder. A Ministerial committee is starting work on analysing potential for increased economic efficiency in the DH sector. Sector accepts drive for efficiency, but is concerned about potential for over-regulation.
· NL: Implementation of a new national heat law is beginning. In parallel, the DHC sector is facing some questions from authorities and consumer groups about prices.
· A series of written submissions for other national markets are included in attachment.
3. Initial Diagnosis and Proposals from the Incoming Managing Director
· Are provided with an overview of the key principles and priorities guiding the work of the incoming Managing Director after this initial 90 day entry period.

· For a full overview of the presentation, see this link. Key points of interest include:
· An overall plan for moving forward divided into 3 phases: Reset (2014), Consolidate (2015), Grow (2016 and beyond). Within this  framework, PV highlighted 3 areas of emphasis, specifically: (1) Structure and functioning of the secretariat, (2) Cooperation with and among EHP Members as well as the wider DHC sector (’Better Together’), and (3) Advocacy and outreach.
· A plan for the restructuring of the EHP secretariat and a provisional budget for 2014 and 2015 were also presented for infomational purposes. It was agreed that an official proposal will be included in the supporting documents for the March Board meeting with a view to the preparation of the 2014 General Assembly.
· Some preliminary reflections regarding the structure and functioning of EHP’s Working Groups and Task Forces. Participants expressed openness to efforts to reconfigure EHP’s approach to WGs. A key principle discussed was the notion of the Energy Policy WG serving as a kind of ’gatekeeper’, screening relevant legislation for aspects which would best be addressed by a smaller, dedicated group comprised of people with the appropriate expertise. These ’sub-groups’ would supply the relevant input and report back into the WG Energy policy. The Board showed an interest in pursuing this approach, and the Managing Director committed to include a more complete formal proposal in the supporting documents for the next Board meeting.
· The Board expressed its support for the principles and direction set out by the incoming Managing Director, and encouraged him to move forward with the first steps that were outlined.
4. Update Working Groups/Task Forces, including European Energy Policy
· Are informed of the work carried out in the different internal groups.
· Are informed of latest developments at EU level. On the debate on a Climate and Energy Framework for 2030: the Secretariat intends to focus on the review of Directive 2012/27/EC on Energy Efficiency planned later this year and highlight the role of efficiency and transformation of the Heat market in a wider new climate/energy framework.

· Are informed of positive developments regarding the preparation of State aid rules. However the work is far from over, and the Secretariat is now is in the process of finalizing draft contributions to the public consultation on  General Block Exemption Regulation for the Environment and Energy Guidelines that will last until 12 and 14 February respectively.

· Are informed by Jacek Szymczak on the position of the Polish Association on State aid, and the concerns over the negative impact of the 2013 decision by the EU to exclude energy from the scope of Regional State Aid. The Secretariat is engaged in close bilateral discussions with the Polish Association on the preparation of contributions to the consultations mentioned above. A shared ambition is to ensure that the new State Aid framework being addressed in the Consultations mentioned above offers at least partial compensation for the exclusion from Regional State Aid.
Task Force LCP BREF-Medium Combustion Plants
· Are informed on the work done by the Task Force: preparation of a position paper, and liaison with the EIPPCB - the Commission’s body preparing the BREFs. The group is now gathering input regarding the impact of BREF documents on peak installations.

· Are informed that the TF BREF LCP has gathered input on the impact of the Commission’s proposal on medium combustion plants that will set emission limit values for installations between 1 and 50 MW. The group will meet next week to propose amendments to the Commission draft. With European elections coming up in May and the parliament stopping activities in April, the timeline for negotiations on this dossier has not yet been decided.
Standardisation Work on Building Performance
· Are informed that EHP representatives  participated in the latest CEN TC371 WG1 meeting in Paris and lobbied for EHP’s positions as defined during the earlier WG meetings. While the process is still ongoing, the relevant EHP representatives report positively on their ability to shape this process in a manner consistent with the general interest of the DHC sector, notably as regards maintaining a focus on primary energy, and the granting of equal treatment of RES produced at within the building in question or nearby.
Labelling Board – Project ecoheat4cities

· Decide to pause efforts to proceed with this initiative of a European Labelling body due to (1) difficulties in identifying an interested certification body, (2) limited interest among EHP members at the current time and (3) the need to ensure consistency between any future DHC network labelling scheme and the CEN standards on Energy Performance of Buildings which are currently being developed. The issue is to be revisited by the Board later in 2014 once the aforementioned standardisation process is complete.

DHC+

· Are informed that the Stratego project has been selected by the Commission, and that negotiations are ongoing regarding the overall budget of the project. 
· Appreciate the considerable efforts on the part of the DHC+ team to bring this process to a successful conclusion.
5. Communication and Events
· Are informed about a recent event in the Parliament, which was an occasion to present the Heat Roadmap Europe study, and that the preparation of the Conference in Brussels is going well.
6. Board Composition following the departure of the Danfoss representative

· Agree that following the resignation of Paul Voss from the Board, his substitute, Franck May, will become the new full member of the Board.
· Are kindly requested that associations should nominate their board members and deputies within the coming weeks (ideally no later than 31 March) with a view to preparing the General Assembly. 
· Is informed that regarding the Companies Electoral Forum, an e-mail will be sent by the Secretariat to prepare in due time the election of company representatives. Recommends as that, as was done for the constitution of the current board, substitutes should be chosen from among the pool of candidates.

7. Next meetings 
· Brussels: 19 March and 18 June. Meetings will start at 9h30 am, with a dinner the evening before.

· At the invitation of Marko Riipinen, the Board will meet on 28 August in Helsinki. The meeting will be preceded with a dinner the night before.
· Are invited by Werner Lutsch to the next Congress of AGFW that will take place in Cologne on 6-8 May.
The Chairman calls the meeting to an end.

For the minutes 

Frédéric Hug

                           Paul Voss
President

 
             Managing Director
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